MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
JANUARY 5, 2007
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, JANUARY 5, 2007, BEGINNING AT 9:05 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting 5 January 2007 will
come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, GLADYS C.
BAISA, JO ANNE JOHNSON, WILLIAM J. MEDEIROS,
MICHAEL J. MOLINA, JOSEPH PONTANILLA, MICHAEL P.
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR DENNIS A. MATEO, AND
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: NONE.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chairman, all nine members are in, are in
attendance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, this morning's opening remarks for our first meeting of this new Council
term will be provided by our colleague from South Maui, Ms. Anderson, after which I
would ask that we all rise and repeat together the Pledge of Allegiance.
Ms. Anderson.
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OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were offered by Councilmember Anderson.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your comments to open our first meeting,
Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.

TESTIMONY ON CEREMONIAL RESOLUTIONS
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have not received any requests from individuals who
have signed up to offer testimony on the ceremonial resolution. Shall we proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair will allow anyone who wishes to give
testimony at this time on the one ceremonial resolution that we have posted for
today's agenda, to please make yourself known and we will be happy to provide you
with an opportunity to speak.
Seeing none coming forward, Members, with no objections, testimony on ceremonial
resolution will be closed.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following ceremonial resolution was presented.
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CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 07-9
EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO
MAYOR ALAN M. ARAKAWA
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
ON YOUR BEHALF, I MOVE THAT THE PROPOSED
RESOLUTION ENTITLED "EXPRESSING APPRECIATION TO
MAYOR ALAN M. ARAKAWA" BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORI NO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Victorino, to adopt the
resolution. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, I request the Clerk read the resolution throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, for the last four years Mayor Arakawa has taken on the
challenge of moving Maui County forward economically and socially. He has made
many inroads and set the bar high as his expectations for Maui was always high.
Making Maui County the best was always the foundation of the projects, programs
and services that was initiated under his Administration.
The Mayor has been a busy worker, working to develop healthy communities. He
has been a very visible Mayor and a strong advocate for a balanced economy, a
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sustainable Maui, a supporter of high technology. A healthy and diversified
agricultural Maui where a quality visitor experience is to be had, where our residents
could enjoy our recreational and island beauty, our environment is protected. And
that this County would live up to its banner line of Maui Nui No Ka Oi and to this we
say mahalo, Mayor Arakawa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Is there any further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I think the resolution as well as the comments by Member Mateo said it all in regards
to the wonderful work that Mayor Alan Arakawa did for our County. At this time I'd
just want to thank Mayor Arakawa for his service to Maui County the last four years
as our Mayor. And just a side comment to Alan Arakawa and his Administration, I
think his Administration; last Administration did a wonderful job. They were
innovative and hardworking young people.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'd like to extend my congratulations to Mayor Arakawa on his term in office, both as
a Councilmember and Mayor. And I would, although there were times we didn't
always agree, but one thing for certain, I've never met a more hardworking and
dedicated individual.
So, to you Mr. Mayor, I want to thank you and wish you well in your future endeavors
and I know you're going to be working hard at your golf game from what I hear. So
anyway, thank you for all your service. And I'd be remiss not to mention his wife Ann,
a very gracious lady who served our County in an exemplary fashion as our first lady
and, and thank you Ann for, for being there for us as well and, and to his family.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Balsa.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair. I'd like to add my congratulations and thank you to
Mayor Arakawa for the wonderful service that he provided the County. I was very
fortunate in having the opportunity to work closely with him on the MEO Board when I
worked there and in many other ways over many years. And he's a hardworking man
who cares very, very much about Maui County. And I also had the opportunity to get
to know his lovely wife Ann and she worked also right along with him and put in long
days.
It wasn't unusual that I would meet our Mayor at 7:00 at Minit Stop buying things to
come to work and I'd pass by late at night returning from a function and the lights
would be on upstairs.
I'd like to thank him, and his family, and his Administration for their dedicated service
to Maui. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to echo those same sentiments. And also add
that I truly believe Mayor Arakawa is a man of Maui County. No one has worked as
diligent and as hard as he has with his Administration and even as a Councilmember
and as a public servant. I think he has set a path and a direction that all of us can
follow with his dedication and more importantly as a friend and as public, fellow public
servant, I hope to work as hard and as diligent as he has. Furthermore I'd like to say
that I wish him and his lovely wife Ann nothing but continuous success and good
health. And on behalf of my family, wish him a wonderful and happy, prosperous
2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I really appreciate a lot of the sentiments that my
fellow Councilmembers have made. The list of accomplishments that are listed
within the resolution really are just a small amount of the things that Mayor Arakawa,
with all of his support staff, and team, and his wife by his side have been able to
accomplish.
I think that for my personal view, his door was always open, even before I got on the
Council. No matter who you were, you were always welcome. Alan was always
willing to share his talent, his knowledge, whatever he had he was always gracious
and giving no matter who you were.
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I think that from a personal standpoint, he was a very good friend. I know that I'm
going to miss him very much because he and his wife many times would be at so
many functions and, you know, just even being there when I had my own personal
crisis with my husband, that said a lot, because as busy a man as the Mayor is, to
just drop everything and come, that meant everything. So I'm going to miss you
Alan. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Mr. Chair.
I too, would like to give my mahalo to Mayor Arakawa and his wife Ann and their
family, and, and his Administration for the work they done on behalf of the people of
Maui, Molokai and Lanai. I'd like to add also that not too many people or mayors
traverse the Hana road willingly as Mayor Arakawa has. He has attended many
events in the East Maui, Hana District and on behalf of the people of East Maui,
especially Hana and Keanae, I want to thank him for all that he has done for the East
Maui District. So to you Mayor Arakawa, and your wife Ann and your family, mahalo
from all of us and may the 2007 year be very successful and prosperous for you and
we wish you good health and long life.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Mr. Chairman, if we could ask Mayor Arakawa and his wife to come
on down to the podium where we could greet them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mayor and Mrs. Arakawa, if you would join us please.
Mr. Mayor, we would be happy if you would care to share some comments with us
before leaving the Chambers
.

MAYOR ALAN M. ARAKAWA: Chair Hokama, Councilmembers, everyone here.
I just want to say that it's been our privilege indeed, you know, we've been most
fortunate to be blessed by the people to allow us to be in the position that we were, to
be able to help Maui County. It's very few that get chosen to be in the positions that
you are, or that I was, to be able to affect so many lives. And to have that trust is
something that just cannot take lightly.
In our term of office we've tried to do our very best to live up to the expectation of the
community. To put forth our best effort to be able to make sure that we are taking
care of Maui County, as elected officials we should. There have been a lot of times
where, and I think this will always happen, we'll always have discussion, debate,
disagreements, agreements in trying to better the community and that is healthy. But
we must always just work toward the goals of making sure that we are taking care of
the community over and beyond our personal goals. And that's something that we
really strove to do.
I will tell you that it's been, some of the, the best moments of our lives, being able to
be with people and be able to talk to them. Being able to walk into Longs Drugs, or
Safeway, or to Tasty Crust and, you know, have people come up and talk to us about
various things and thank us for doing the work for them and with them. And I know
that that's really the satisfaction that you'll get out of being a public servant. Contrary
to some of the comedians, you're never going to get rich being in public service, you
know,
I have yet to see any of, elected, our elected official take a penny under the table for
the service that you do. And I know that it's really hard work, takes a lot of time,
energy and effort. I will tell you that being on-call 24 hours a day, seven days a

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
January 5, 2007
Page 8

week, gets to be very, very weary on the body and my wife and I are going to be very
grateful and are very grateful that Charmaine is taking over that 24 hour call.
The other day was the first day that I had been able to literally sleep through and not
have to worry about being called and not have to carry my cell phone with me in the
last four years. And it's very relaxing. So, it's, it's been a, a tremendous, really a
tremendous pleasure on our part and we're very grateful for the opportunity.
And we wish all of you the very best in your endeavors. You're going to be facing
some tremendous challenges this time and I'd hoped to be here with you to be able
to face those challenges. And all I can hope for is that all of you will do the very best
you can to be able to meet those challenges for this community. And I know that you
will put in that effort to try and find out what you need to find out and make those
decisions.
None of us are ever going to be right all the time, and I've always used the, the
example, if you, every time I think I'm right all the time, all you got to do is ask my
wife and my daughters. They'll, they'll definitely tell you that we all have differences
of opinion and rightfully so.
So I just wish and hope all of you to have the, the very best, do your very best effort
and I know that the community will be very well served. So I thank everyone in this
community for the opportunity that we've had. And we do realize, and I cannot
emphasize just how privileged we were to be able to serve this community. And I
thank you very much.
I am truly going to be on the golf course and playing bridge a little bit more. And, my
wife really does have a "honey do list" that's beginning to look more like an
encyclopedia than a list. So, again we thank you very much for this opportunity and
thank you very much for this honor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mayor Arakawa.
Mr. Clerk, let us return to the agenda please.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 07-9.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chair, we have received seven requests from individuals who have
signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify at today's meeting.
Shall we proceed?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding with public testimony Members, the Chair will at this
time state forward the parameters of receiving testimony for those wishing to share
their comments with the Council this morning. Please come forward, state your
name for the record. If you do represent an organization we request that you state
that organization's name.
You have three minutes to speak on the item of your choice, and at the, we will be
assisting you with a lighting system. At the beginning of your comments the green
light on the podium will be lit. At the two-minute thirty-second mark, the yellow light
will then go on to indicate you have thirty seconds to conclude. And at the threeminute mark, the red light will go on at which time I will, if you have not concluded, I
will stop your comments and ask if you would like to return for an additional three
minutes after all others have spoken,
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, oh, and one additional request for the decorum of this
Chambers. Members as well as our guests, we ask that your cell phones be either
on silent or on the off mode. The Chair will enforce decorum. Stating that, Mr. Clerk,
please call our first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first speaker is Rob Hilbun, and he'll be offering testimony on
County Communication 07-24, followed by Mahealani Strong.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. ROB HILBUN (testifying on County Communication No. 07-24):
Thank you for this opportunity. My name is Rob Hilbun. The bypass in Paia which
the new buildings are going to affect--anybody that lives in Paia, I've been there for
over 20 years now--the parking lot going through Charley's is part of the road system
there. We use it all the time. Anything that's going to stop or reverse flow in there is
going to affect traffic in Paia.
The bypass which was put in to relieve afternoon traffic, I called A&B, I was backed
up like 2:00 past Stable Road, I called A&B and said are you guys responsible for
locking that gate and they said no, call the State. So I called the State, of course the
road runs into Nana Highway (State), Baldwin (County). State said no, no, no, no,
that's the County, call the County. And it's go talk to your mother, go talk to your
father, go talk to your uncle. Nobody wants to be responsible.
That road needs to be open all the time. I come home a lot of time at night, I'd like to
go up to the post office. I live a half a mile past Paia, so I have to take my vehicle
and go through pedestrian traffic to the light, up to the post office and back through
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the light, so I have to pass through Paia twice through the light. Where as, I could,
even at night I would loop up get my mail at the post office and only pass the light
once.
We really need to think about how we're going to get through Paia if they put those
buildings in and close off Charley's bypass road also. So, that is, I guess my yellow
lights on, oh no, I still got a minute and a half.
Okay, and the other thing I, I really like the, the idea of that movie that's going
around, "The Secret", about putting your attention on what you want, not on what you
don't want. And I think the whole Paia, I'd like to see that whole area made a
destination where the road would actually be dead-ended right at that bad corner
going into Mama's so that road could turn into bikes and traffic and people would
come to Paia. And then put the bypass road, come back about 300 meters past the
cliffs at Hookipa and Lanes, put the main road back there and then make that all park
from there to Maliko.
And then create Paia, so people; that will be a destination where people would come
and be like a Santa Monica. You'd be walking through town, put some big parking
lots and people could come there, then rent bikes or motor scooters and they could
ride because there would be hardly any traffic on the lower road that goes up through
Mama's.
I still got thirty seconds. Okay, and then you could come down the old H'poko Road,
put the parking lot above Hookipa where the highways going around now and keep
the other parking lot. The other road going down through Hookipa would be an
emergency road. Then bring grass and sand back in and rebuild Lane's Beach,
rebuild Mama's Beach and then that would create a huge park area up there that
would attract tourist and people. And we're going to need that area in another 20
years as the island grows, if.
That's it for me. Thank you very much. Appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Hilbun, thank you very much for your testimony.
Any questions for the gentleman on his testimony.
Ms. Anderson.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you, Mr. HI!bun for being here. I, I too have noticed that the bypass road isn't
open long enough during the day. In fact, even when it is open, traffic still backs up
to Baldwin. So did you call anybody at the County to find out if they were in charge?
MR. HILBUN: Yes, I've talked to a minimum of five people at the County and exactly what I
was telling you. And one of the, the questions I asked, I said what is the reason for it
ever being closed. Nobody could come up with a reason and all the shop owners I've
talked to in Paia, they said hey, that doesn't bypass Paia, it just goes up to the post
office. What we need is parking. So, they're going, for them it's the same thing.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So nobody in the County said that they were responsible
for the opening and closing of the road.
MR. HILBUN: They, they finally passed it off to a nine member Planning Commission that I
couldn't get any phone numbers for and they gave me an address on South High
Street to contact them by mail.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The Planning Commission?
MR. HILBUN: That's what, that was I was told. And I've talked to the Engineering
Department. I've talked, calls in to the new Mayor, Don Couch twice and a couple
other people I can't remember their names. But it always, like I say nobody wants to
be responsible, they all just say, oh no you talk to them, talk to them. And so then
the last thing I got was this nine member, I think they call it the Maui Planning
Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. HILBUN: Which just has an address, no names or no phone numbers or no contacting
abilities.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much. We'll look into it.
MR. HILBUN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for the gentleman.
Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Rob, thanks very much for coming.
I wanted to make certain that you are notified and you are present when we do have
this committee meeting, hearing because what you've said today is really important in
this planning area. And also I think it would be helpful if you choose to transmit to us
and to the committee the information and the suggestions that you just gave because
I think they're very important.
MR. HILBUN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, sir. Just to let you know that because the bypass runs on the,
landowner in that area is A&B, they have hired security, it is my understanding when
I've talked to their officials that they open and close the gate. And I've been working
on talking to A&B about opening it up and to date, well this is about two weeks ago,
their representative has not gotten back to me on that yet.
It would help if you can organize and get some folks to sign a petition, get letters into
my office or to any of the other Councilmembers. I think, believe that would help to
expedite this concern because I, I agree that the road should be opened up, I believe
extended hours, at least a few more hours minimum. So thank you for sharing that
concern.
MR. HILBUN: Yeah, well thank you, yeah. And that's interesting because when I called
A&B they'd say, they said they were not responsible for setting the times on that, that
the County Planning Commission was.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: That's, that one is news to me. I, I didn't know the Planning
Commission.
MR. HILBUN: Right, and see that's where it keeps going, it just keeps going around and
around and nobody knows so.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I just wanted to echo the same information that
Member Molina had just given. It is my understanding that A&B would be
responsible as far as opening and closing of the gates.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
Mr. Hilbun, thank you very much for your comments this morning.
MR. HILBUN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Mahealani Strong offering testimony on County
Communication 07-23, followed by Jim Smith.
MS. MAHEALANI STRONG (testifying on County Communication No. 07-23):
Aloha, Council Chair and Councilmembers.
Thank you. My name is Mahealani Strong, I'm the Executive Director for the West
Maui Taxpayers Association and I'm here offering support for the resolution that,
excuse me, well I'm going to call it a resolution that Jo Anne Johnson,
Councilmember Johnson's going to be bringing forward to you folks today regarding
the land use change in zoning for the location in Lahaina which will be part of our
West Maui hospital.
And, I want to maybe just remind the Council that this is something you folks have
already urged in the past, in October of 2002. I'll just read the heading for it which
you folks adopted a resolution entitled "URGING THE STATE LEGISLATURE AND
THE GOVERNOR OF THE STATE OF HAWAII TO FACILITATE THE
ESTABLISHMENT OF A WEST MAUI ACUTE CARE FACILITY."
The West Maui Improvement Foundation, which, their President Joseph Pluta is here
today. He'll be speaking later, will be speaking to you folks more about the efforts
that the West Maui Improvement Foundation has made towards this and this, this
process that we need to go through is absolutely necessary in order for us to answer
the questions of the certificate of need process and the requirements that are going
to be made of.
So I would ask you folks to re-up your support on what has already been passed. I
know I've spoken to many of you Members before and you folks have all encouraged
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us that you would be supporting it. And I just ask that you would support Jo Anne
Johnson as she pushes this forward for our West Maui community. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Strong.
Any questions to our testifier, Members on her testimony.
Thank you very much for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Jim Smith testifying on Bill 81, followed by Morrow Bagda.
MR. JIM SMITH (testifying on Bill No. 81 (2006)1:
Chair Hokama, Members of the Maui County Council. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SMITH: This is, this is the beginning and I'm here.
You have before you Bill 81, which is "A BILL FOR THE ORDINANCE AMENDING
TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO IMPACT FEES FOR TRAFFIC
AND ROAD IMPROVEMENTS IN PAIA-HAIKU". Now this is a boilerplate bill. I
mean there's nine bills that should be like this and to me that's a mistake in itself.
There should, if you have a general bill, it should be for every, there shouldn't be nine
separate fee bills. But that's beside the point.
We haven't had an election and you must recognize some certain things. We the
voter, yeah, we're kind of like a body and we got a lot of soft tissue and soft tissue
bruises. And when it bruises, you move away from the source of the bruise. And
when you see in an election return that there are a number of people who are not
voting for the legislative branch, that means there's been some bruises that have
occurred and people are pulling away. And if you look at this bill, you might see
where those bruises have occurred.
There are nine, there's going to be nine separate funds created in this process. Nine
separate transportation plans created in this process. Nine roadway master plans
created in this process. This process is misguided. We have a General Plan and
there is supposed to be a transportation plan in the General Plan and then the
community plans implement. But now you've set up a whole different confusing
circumstance which needs to be looked at.
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In this particular bill, what you have done and it appears to me clear, our Charter is
our organ, it's our bruising tissue, okay. And it's written in ordinary language and
that's how it's construed in courts, ordinary language, And it says you legislate fees,
and it says in the annual budget, okay, fees must be provided in the annual budget
by you, our legislators.
This particular bill at Section 14.78.030 says that impact fees shall be assessed in
accordance with 070 at D.A. in 070 it says "schedule for determining of fees shall be
established by the Paia-Haiku transportation plan." It is our budget that establishes
schedules for fees, not a commu, not a transportation plan. This is creating
confusion just like Bill 84 created confusion and I ask you to join and bring clarity to
this process. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
Members, questions for Mr. Smith on his testimony regarding Bill 81.
Okay, having none, Mr. Smith, thank you very much for you testimony this morning.
MR. SMITH: Mahelo.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Morrow Bagda testifying on County Communication
07-24, followed by Lance Hotter.

MR. MORROW BAGDA (testifying on County Communication No. 07-24):
Good morning, Chairman Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BAGDA: Honorable Members of the Council and other interested attendees. My name
is Morrow Bagda, my residence is in the community of Paia.
I'm testifying this morning as an interested individual on agenda item 07-24. This
item as written on the agenda really speaks about changing the zoning in some of
the areas there in Paia. However, that's only the tip of the iceberg. After that zoning
gets changed, the developer, whoever that might be will come in there and start
building some large houses or whatever he wants to build or whatever they want to
build. And from there on we will create a very nice planning or a very nice problem in
the town of Paia once again. And that problems going to be traffic.
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I took the time to stop by at the County Clerk's Office and read a very large
document, a large document like that which gave what is planned for that area after
the zoning has been changed. So when you, if you're going to change the zoning as
you have an opportunity to do, you can look at that plan as I did and you can see
really what's going to happen from then on.
Let me kind of orient your geographical thinking for a minute. I'm going to take you
on a little ride. Go through Paia and past the lights, most of you probably have done
that at one time and start heading east and you're going to pass a very nice
restaurant named Charley's. But don't go past Charley's, stop right there and look to
your right and you're going to see a little dirt driveway that goes into something
behind there and it's going to be an unpaved parking lot that's behind there . . . to the
Bank of Hawaii. And I'm going to change directions a little bit for you now and let's
go heading north. Let's go right back down to those same stoplights that you went
through and look right again before you get to the stoplights and you're going to see
there again another unpaved entranceway into a dirt parking lot behind there.
I took the time yesterday at that . . . to read this thing in depth. And really what's
going to happen is that the developer is going to take and buy some residential
property that's right behind that parking lot and enlarge the whole parking lot and
build some nice big buildings back there. He's going to have some parking, of
course. But what he's going to do, or what he is planning to do I should say is to
have the ingress from the Hana Highway, which is next to Charley's and the egress is
going to be onto Baldwin Avenue. So if you can do your planning, you can see what
you've got to do and what are you going to happen to Baldwin Avenue, or what are
you going to happen to Pala. You're going to increase the traffic even worse than it
is today.
Mr. Hotter pointed out some very positive traffic problems when he testified at the
Planning Commission. That narrow entranceway as I told you is going to be an
egress and ingress, one way traffic, one way, one way traffic the other way. I
recommend that you take the time to explore this plan in it's entirety and do not
approve it. Do not approve it as it's now written. Why, well the traffic in Paia,
intersection-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Bagda.
MR. BAGDA: —is a mess right now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Bagda.
MR. BAGDA: Yes.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I need to ask-MR. BAGDA: I'm going to finish right now, Mr. Hokama, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAGDA: Let's not be a party to look the other way and do nothing to keep it from
being, that making that whole section worse. Thank you for giving me the time to
provide this testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bagda. We were, we would also, we have been happy
to provide you another three minutes if you needed to share additional comment.
MR. BAGDA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members any questions for Mr. Bagda this morning? He is speaking on
County Communication 07-24.
Ms. Anderson.
Mr. Bagda, just a second please.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Since you did take the time to come down here and you're quite familiar with the area
I'm going to ask you the, the street that you were describing is a dirt road, but is that
Luna Place? Do you know for a fact that that's Luna Place, the roadway.
MR. BAGDA: I would guess that the road belongs to whoever owns that parking lot. Those
two roads, I should say. And they're, they're not really roads, they're entranceways,
you can't hardly call them a road. First of all their dirt, and it, lots of holes in the dirt,
but I would guess, now but I cannot tell you that for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And they're currently two way.
MR. BAGDA: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the roadway is currently two way.
MR. BAGDA: It's open.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Two way.
MR. BAGDA: Yes, it's open, two ways, that's right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, okay, thank you.
MR. BAGDA: If you can get by, you've really if you . . . two way, you better not let the
person get by because you're not going to make it otherwise.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right, yeah, I'm familiar with that road. Thank you very
much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Bagda, Members.
Thank you very much for your testimony, Mr. Bagda.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Lance Hotter and he will be testifying on County
Communication 07-24; and on Bill Nos. 80, 81, 82 and 83; followed by Howard
Hanzawa.
MR. LANCE HOLTER [testifying on County Communication No. 07-24 and on Bill
Nos. 80 (2006), 81 (2006), 82 (2006), and 83 (2006)1:
Good morning, Council and congratulations new Members, new Vice-Chair and
Chair.
Speaking of the Pala Town Center, I testified in the Planning Commission when this
came up for a preliminary hearing. And the issue at the time was once again was
this traffic on Baldwin Avenue which I had observed. I'm also a neighbor to the
project within the 500 feet radius. And I had observed that the traffic backs up to
Paia Post Office, now up to the Paia Mill, and one of the members of the Planning
Commission said that wasn't true.
So I, I, we had a discussion about that, but since then I've asked a, a shopkeeper
who had, who is about 100 feet away from the post office to tell us what her, the
situation on the ground is there. I, I've given that to you to, for in case you want to
call her up and ask her about this. But she says that it backs up to Baldwin Avenue,
Paia Post Office, all the way to the Mill sometimes and this is due to the issue of nine
schools being let out at 2:00. We've got Anuenue, Doris Todd, Kalama School,
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Seabury, St. Joseph's, Makawao Elementary, Montessori School, Paia School and
King K all coming down Paia Avenue, on Baldwin Avenue.
So it is an issue, it's a, it's a major issue. And my problem with the Paia Town Center
is they had designed, is that there's only one way in, which is the parking lot side of
Charley's, not Luna Place but the parking lot side of Charley's. And the way they've
designed it, it would be one way out which would be next to the Bank of Hawaii. And
they were going to take away the, the exit that would go onto Hana Highway which I
pointed out, if there was a tsunami or if there was a fire, all those vehicles parked in
there would then have to come out one exit.
And it would be a major problem plus you now are spilling out all this traffic onto
Baldwin Avenue on one way. The way the community works is that people in the
lineup going down to the stoplight at Hana Highway they can turn right by the bank
and drive through the parking lot and come out at that small exit on Hana Highway
and get on their way down to the Hana, Hana direction. But by taking that small exit
next to Charley's and Jacques away, you've done away with that, that exit. I think the
area needs two exits.
Further, the way they've got it setup, you could by taking away the ingress from
Baldwin Avenue, you could make that larger and make it an ingress and egress, a
two-way in and out. But they are not cooperating with that point of view, with that
solution. And I think it's, it's, it's not, it's not a right observation.
Another issue about this lineup. Yesterday at 1:15 I was in the lineup on Hana
Highway to the Country Club. And while I was in the lineup, six cheaters came by on
the shoulder passing all of us cooperating in the lineup, passed us, six cheaters and
drove all the way up and then forced their selves back into the parking. So they
cutoff a hundred, mile and a half of their wait and I thought that was really unfair.
And one of them was one of the mountain cruiser vans. That needs to be addressed
because it's not fair to everybody waiting. Anyway, took me 15 minutes to get
through that to my house which is in Paia.
Then, now on another matter, which is the Bills 80 and 83. I'm speaking as a, the
Chair of the Board of Variances and Appeals. Again, what's come up in our, in our
meeting in the BVA, here's my BVA packet I got yesterday, is the issue of parking in
Lahaina and also in other small country towns.
The issue is that the developers, and why I want to attach this to traffic impact fees is
that I think parking is part of traffic. But the, we, we have this situation where a
developer wants to improve property in, in a country town, there's no parking in
Lahaina for example, so what they do is they have to buy in-lieu parking somewhere
in the neighborhood.
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And there's a new, there's a term now that we call, we call it phantom parking. So
you buy a, you lease a spot which is owned by a parking company and that, that, that
place is leased four, five, six times to different merchants so they're paying five times
for a little twelve foot space, five or six merchants are paying for this parking space.
So what I'd like to do this year and I've asked our, our Board to, our staff to please
direct a letter to you so we can set this up as an agenda item. What I'd like to do is
create a parking development fund or fee where we can actually have the developers
would purchase and add to this fund.
And for example in Lahaina, the perfect site I think would be the Paia Mill, not the
Pala, I'm sorry but the, the Pioneer Mill and we could buy that area. We could have a
shuttle service to Lahaina Town and we would resolve that situation once and for all
permanently. But we would now own this, this land. The, the developers would feel
okay about spending $20,000 for a parking space and yet we would then own this
area and we could then operate it. It would help, the merchants could park up there,
their staff, their employees could park up there and would resolve this, this brown
zone area on Pioneer Mill. So I think this would be a great solution, I'd love to see it
come up as an ordinance or a bill this year, 2007.
Thank you very much,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Halter for your comments and suggestions. Any
questions for Mr. Halter on his testimony, Members.
MR. HOLTER: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Hotter.
MR. HOLIER: Happy New Year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Happy New Year.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Howard Hanzawa offering testimony on County
Communication 07-23, followed by James Basco.
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MR. HOWARD HANZAWA (testifying on County Communication No. 07-23):
Good morning. Honorable Council Chairman Riki Hokama and Members of the 2007
Maui County Council. My name is Howard Hanzawa, Vice President of Kaanapali
Development Corp. First of all before I begin I would like to wish everyone in this
room a very Happy New Year. I congratulate all of you on the Council for being here
and for making yourselves available now and in the future for making the decisions
necessary for, to better our Maui community. So thank you very much.
I am here also primarily to provide testimony in support of the resolution to enact the
State Land District Classification Amendment, a Community Plan Amendment and a
Change in Zoning for the property that is located in Kaanapali for the proposed West
Maui Hospital. The, this nearly 15 acre site is currently owned by Kaanapali
Development Corp. but we have an agreement with the West Maui Improvement
Foundation to convey this property to them for the purpose of construction and
operation of a minimum 30 bed hospital and acute care facility.
I will not go into the reasons for the need of an acute care facility in West Maui since I
believe the need is obvious and the matter has been discussed in detail for a number
of years. The entitlement of this property is the latest step in a long process led by
the West Maui Improvement Foundation which is headed by Mr. Joe Pluta to provide
West Maui with the much needed hospital. Once the County Council reviews and
approves of the entitlements, the State certificate of need can be applied for,
financing can be sought, and design and permitting can proceed. These will be the
immediate steps just before construction and operation of a hospital and, which West
Maui has sought for, for all these years.
Since I am up here and have this opportunity to speak to you, I would also like at this
time to recognize Joe Pluta as the leader of this effort who has spent countless hours
in moving this initiative along. Since I have met Joe, I have been more than
impressed with his attitude of placing community before self or even his business,
and probably his family. Every community needs more people like Joe.
I would like to close by again reiterating my support for the resolution to provide the
necessary entitlements of this parcel in order to build a hospital in West Maui. I
encourage all of you to move this matter along as expeditiously as possible. Thank
you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hanzawa. Any questions for the gentleman, Members?
Mr. Medeiros.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Mr. Hanzawa. I just need to be more clear on
the site. I see on the map that it's next to Leialii. Is it part of the Leialii property lots
or is it separate? Is it between Leialii and the West Maui Recreation Center, Civic
Center?
MR. HANZAWA: It's actually, Mr. Medeiros, it's actually north of the community center
facilities that's operated by the County, it's actually north of that. So-COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, so it's between the Civic Center and the golf
course area.
MR. HANZAWA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions on the gentleman's testimony this morning.
Mr. Hanzawa, thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: The last individual who signed up prior to the convening of the meeting
is James Basco and he'll be testifying on County Communication 07-24.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. JAMES BASCO (testifying on County Communication No. 07-24):

Council Chair, Maui County Council. I'm, I'm talking about, we all know how bad the
traffic problem in Paia is. All I can say is please don't make it worse. The minibypass road that most of us in Paia felt was a stopgap measure at best, helps a little
bit coming into Paia when it's open. The traffic still does backup. But that's taking
the problem up to Baldwin Avenue where the traffic is dumping out onto Baldwin
Avenue, people are coming back down Baldwin Avenue. We've got Ulumau Place
just about right across from there is a single lane road feeding a big neighborhood
back there. And what's happening is people are trying to come out, people coming
down, people coming off of the bypass road, people have to back-out onto Baldwin
Avenue because it's a one lane road.
I live and work in Pala. I'm on the road all day between Kahului and Paia. I see what
happens. I seen the traffic back up at noon, all the way, all the way to Stables. I've
seen the cheaters that Lance Holter talk, talked about, not only on the shoulder lane
but also getting into the, into the golf course community, shooting down and coming
out so they must be whipping through that neighborhood over there.
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So, anything that you can do to relieve traffic on Baldwin Avenue would be a big help
to us. Anything more, we, I think we're at a saturation point as it is now. It's getting
very difficult, I can see altercations happening because of that cheating situation on
that, on the mini bypass.
I'm under my time here so if anybody has any questions, go right ahead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Basco, thank you very much for your comments.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on the testimony regarding County
Communication 07-24.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, thank you very much for coming to testify.
Because I've seen this, the cheaters in other situations, are there any suggestions
you would have to actually prevent that type of behavior?
MR. BASCO: Well off-hand, the only thing that I could, I could possibly be, you know, come
up with off the top of my head would be that somehow the, the police should be
knowing when they have this backup situation. If there was a policeman available, if
they, if, if there's not some other thing happening, have this policeman nearby so that
he can observe this. And the sight of a police car parked at the bottom of that, of that
place when it's, when it's locked up like that will probably stop people. I try to move
my truck over to the side and try block people but the guys with the four by fours just
go in the cane field. So, you know, it's that kind of situation that we have right now.
It's, it's a very rough situation.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you.
MR. BASCO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Anderson, then Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you for being here Mr. Basco. And I would just ask if you could, you know this
is going to be referred to committee and it'll be sometime before it comes forward.
But if you could call Council Services and, and tell them that you want your name
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attached to this item in the Land Use Committee. Give them your name and your
address, so that when the item comes forward they can send you an agenda
personally so that you will know that this is coming up, so you can come back and
testify when the committee takes that up.
MR. BASCO: That would be Council Services.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes.
MR. BASCO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
MR. BASCO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you for being here this morning. Help me understand two things. When you
exit the bypass on Baldwin Avenue, can you go right and left, or just right?
MR. BASCO: You can go either way.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, so there's no signs there saying only go right.
MR. BASCO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: The second question is right now on the bypass there's
some traffic delineators, those white stands. You think it would be helpful for those
delineators to be extended further down the road.
MR. BASCO: You know it's interesting because you can do that, I can see them getting all
smashed, but you can do that anyway. And what I see, what I see guys do is if
nobody going let them in because people going the hell with you, you know, or
something else, and then, and then what they do is they move the car in between
those plastic or they just kind of run, gently run them over because they're like this
yeah. They just, you know, they go in between. And you have no choice, sooner or
later you either, you know, you have to, somebody's going to let them through. So
it's, I don't know, maybe, maybe the, the gate have to be way up the road, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you.
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MR. BASCO: Thank you.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
Mr. Basco, have you ever approached the State of Hawaii in regards to the cheaters
because Hana Highway is a State highway and maybe they can have some, they
probably solve your problem much easier than the County.
MR. BASCO: Well, you know, again, once I tried calling the police but then you feel kind of
stupid because, you know, this is like something silly whereas they get so much other
problems going on. I have never tried to call the State on that, no I haven't.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, maybe they-MR. BASCO: And I wasn't even sure actually who owns that, who owns, I know that, that
the bypass is owned by A&B. And I see one guy come in an unmarked car and open
up the gate. Not a County car, not a State car, an unmarked car, khaki pants
opening the gate, you know. And I, I wasn't sure who owned the shoulder lane or
not, if that was A&B property or not anyway. But, you know, I can, we can make the
State aware of it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, they may have some ideas, you know. So, I
encourage you to talk to Department of Highways, State.
MR. BASCO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Good morning, Mr. Basco. Approximately, roughly what time is the cheating that
you've witnessed occurring. This is all during the afternoon?
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MR. BASCO: The cheating can happen anytime there's a backup. Anytime there's a

backup, it's like a disease, as soon as one person goes, somebody else going go,
somebody else going go. What's going to happen if everybody goes at once.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay.
MR. BASCO: It's a, it's a situation that has to be resolved at some point in time.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I can agree with you, by just having more police
presence there I think might deter people from.
MR. BASCO: That might, that might do it. And then you know, you cannot tie up a cop all
day long waiting for the traffic to back up. But then something needs to be done.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Maybe spot monitoring every now, I know, I know-MR. BASCO: Yeah, spot monitoring and if you see the thing happening, you see the thing
backing up, drive down the shoulder lane policemen and you know, people won't be
going down there.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And on the bypass itself, you, drivers can either make the
left turn down Baldwin or go right.
MR. BASCO: They can-COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Would, would you suggest that maybe that left turn down to
Baldwin be eradicated or just maybe make it require you can only turn up on Baldwin
Avenue, turn right only.
MR. BASCO: That would be something for you guys to decide. I wouldn't want to be the
one to make that decision or, or, I don't know. You know, there are some people who
live in neighborhoods just below that, that would like to get home. So I wouldn't want
to be the one to cut them off.
You know, that, that bypass road should have been done further up, you know and
come out by where the Mill is and that would be a big help. But basically what you
did, what was, what was done there by A&B is you just created one little enclave
there that soon is going to be developed. And that's just going to be a feeder, a
feeder road into their little, their little mall or whatever they're going to put over there.
I'm extrapolating out now.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
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MR. BASCO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you , Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. BASCO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Basco?
Okay, Mr. Basco, thank you very much for your presence this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Basco was the last individual to, to sign up to testify
prior to the convening of the meeting. Shall we continue with those individuals that
signed up subsequent to the convening of the meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Those that have signed up for testimony after the start of this meeting
you have the same opportunity as those that have come before you except you do
not have an additional three minutes to speak after all others, as stated in our rules
and as stated in the agenda of this meeting.
Mr. Clerk, please proceed.
COUNTY CLERK: Our next speaker is Joseph Pluta and he will be offering testimony on
County Communication 07-23.
MR. JOSEPH PLUTA (testifying on County Communication No. 07-23):
Aloha, Happy New Year, Chairman and Councilmembers. Fantastic to be here to
welcome you all . newly in your positions. And thank you, I was, thanks Howard
for the, you know, it's a pleasure as the Mayor was to be, watch you and the Mayor
and everything. I just love what you guys are doing. You got a hard job ahead and
it's a pleasure for me to help too, as a part of the community. I think the community's
job is to help too. It can't be just all dumped in your lap and you fix everything. Right,
the community's got to help you help themselves and that's basically what we're all
about. The West Maui Taxpayers, West Maui Improvement Foundation, I'm
president and it's a privilege to help my community as a, all those who testified here
for their communities also do.
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This Council's been very, very receptive and helpful for all the years I've been
working on this program. Without failing exception, there's been a unanimous
support by this Council to help and recognize the urgent need for improving health
care access for the County of Maui and especially our isolated community in West
Maui. I want to thank you very, very much for prior Councils and prior Mayors who
have helped all those years. Because it's a long laborious process as you all know
trying to effect change in all the necessary bureaucracy, in the details that you have
to go through to make changes in accordance with law.
And God bless you for having the patience to continue to do that. Your, hats off to
you. But that's, we have an opportunity now to, after seven and a half, almost eight
years to get this thing moving, to get it finalized. And I ask you please to continue
what you've done and always done in the past, to act expeditiously because not often
do you have a chance to literally save lives. And I'm talking about that's what you
have an opportunity to do is to literally save lives that are in jeopardy in our, that are,
Maui County and the State has recognized we're behind in the number of beds we
need in Maui County. We're working with Maui Memorial Hospital to improve things.
You have an opportunity to literally save lives. And those of you know West Maui,
old-timers know that, used to have a hospital, Pioneer Mill Company was the
operator of that hospital, they're also the landowner. So we had a hospital that was
taken away from the community. We're the only community I know of in Maui County
that had a hospital taken away from them. Kind of, was there but now it's not there.
So we're just bringing something back to what was there a long time ago. We're not
trying to create something new, we're just trying to get something back to a
population that's increased a hundred times.
Thank you so very, very much and God bless you all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pluta.
Members, any questions for the gentleman this morning?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you, Joe, for being here. I understand that a draft environmental assessment
is currently being prepared.
MR, PLUTA: Yes, I have it here.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In order, in order.
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MR. PLUTA: I have it with me and.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, it's already finished.
MR. PLUTA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so, what alternative sites are, are discussed in the
draft EA.
MR. PLUTA: That draft EA was just talking about our site, not any alternative sites. It's, it's
talking about our site and all the problems associated with having to develop
anything on any site. The civil engineering, drainage improvements, traffic, we had a
traffic impact analysis study. We've spent over $250,000 to professional consultants
and engineers, just community's donations, individual people in the community
spending their money, contributing their time and money towards this effort to satisfy
those consultant studies that are all required in the EA in order to be able to come up
to the new land use Change in Zoning, you have to do that. So, that is contained in
the draft EA. Letters from all the public, police, fire, water, health and safety, so forth,
they all have had an opportunity to comment, express concerns, traffic engineers.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Have, have you issued the draft environmental
assessment.
MR. PLUTA: It's-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Public notice on it?
MR. PLUTA: Munekiyo and Hiraga is still sent out copies of the draft to everybody for
comments and is includes letters that have been sent to them months and months
ago and their responses, what their concerns were, and how those things were
addressed. So it's very near completion at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You might want to ask them to check into providing
alternative sites in the draft environmental assessment as that is a requirement of the
law.
MR. PLUTA: Oh, well you know, it might be in there, maybe that's something I just didn't
focus in on.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I only bring that up because there is a testimony
of opposition to the site. And so I just think it would be to everyone's advantage if
you put some alternative sites in the draft environmental assessment.
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MR. PLUTA: Thank you, that's a good. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions?
Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Pluta for being here today. Again I
applaud all your efforts through the years, I've known, we've worked on other things
and I know how involved you are on the westside. But you're also very, very in tune
to the rest of the community at large. The West Maui Acute Care Center and the
hospital is long overdue.
But I had to make one correction just so that you know that West Maui was not the
only place that had a hospital. Paia, many of our communities, way back in the old
days, back in the plantation days, we did have hospitals. And so, you aren't the only
one, but when the State took over they consolidated and made Maui Memorial, just
for your, your information, correction.
MR. PLUTA: Oh, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Secondly, I support what you guys have been doing.
We've worked on this, we've talked about it, we've studied this plan and I think other
than, you know, alternative sites like Miss my fellow Member, Ms. Anderson has
brought up, I think you guys got a good track runner on this and I think it's on it's way
and we will do whatever we can to continue to support you.
The only question I have for you, if for any reason this site could not work out and
there were no alternative sites, a, would you guys be willing to look at an alternative
site and I guess that's the key right there. If for some reason, I don't know why, there
is something that came up, would an alternative site be acceptable by you folks?
MR. PLUTA: Well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just in case.
MR. PLUTA: That's speaking for myself-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. PLUTA: --you know, that's interesting that all the alternative sites, I have no objection
to any site. I just want anything that is acceptable to, for the healthcare. It's, but no
one else has been jumping forward to do anything. There's been some talk
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associated with potential things, but no ones put, thrown money and time and effort
in eight years of, of, after pursuing their, their other site.
So we have, and it seems like the experts that we've talked with said if there was a
dream site, the police and fire exist right there at that site. Our emergency shelter at
the Civic Center exists at that site. They said it's situated so geographically, perfectly
between Kapalua and Olowalu, it's like if you had to pick a dream site, that would be
just, happen to be it. So, you know, hooray for us, you know, it seemed like out of all
the sites available that strategically located and it all ready with existing fire, and
police, and noise, and community developments equal distance, it was by far the
most superior location that we could even think of.
So, all, but if for some reason somebody else says that they could do it better or
faster and it, it could work faster, we're certainly 100 percent going to support that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Mr. Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning. Thank you for being here.
Is your group in West Maui collaboratively working with the South Maui group in
pursuing hospitals?
MR. PLUTA: Well, you know that's interesting, the, we, Dr. Kwon originally came to us
when we started before he did. And we convinced him that we wanted him, we tried
to convince him to come work with us because we had the greatest need in West
Maui, we're being more than an hour away from Maui Memorial. And he said he
lived more than, you know, too far away and he didn't want to relocate otherwise he
would, but he wanted something close to where he lived. So, that's unfortunate but,
you know, we, we believe healthcare is needed everywhere and anyplace that,
anyplace that can get more healthcare in the County of Maui, God bless them.
But no matter where else health care is located, we in West Maui have got our
unique access problem of strategic isolation for a major center of 50,000 people on a
one-way street, dead-ended. So it's, it's, it's a very, very serious situation that's
getting worse and worse and worse over time.
So, as far as, maybe I misunderstood your question, as far as working in conjunction
with them, it's interesting that one of the providers that they are working with Triad,
they're a parent company of a smaller company Quorum, which is a management
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arm of Triad who was working with us in one of our initial proposals. They had to
back-off their support from us, pursuing with our hospital because the parent
company Triad said we've made a deal with the other one so we got to pull out, so. It
just set us back.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Let me ask you this. The reason I ask that is because if
you're supportive of each other or independent of each other. Because you're both
seeking a certificate of need, okay, and so is that working together or you're doing it
independently.
MR. PLUTA: Oh no, no . . . independently. We feel that we, we can't tie our, our hands into
anything other than the fact that our isolation and remoteness makes us uniquely
situated to qualify for critical access for all types of different things that the Federal
government considers is, is necessary to get special considerations for
reimbursements for healthcare because of our remote isolation, over an hour away
from existing medical facilities.
That is not the same situation with, with Kihei. We can't collaborate in, intertwine the
two because we're not related like that. But, every, but healthcare is everybody's
business, it's everybody's business. And we, we support everybody who's trying to
improve healthcare in the County of Maui and we certainly aren't against anybody's
efforts. But ours, has got to stand alone for our strategic isolation.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, the Chair has, I know this is our first full regular
business meeting and have been very broad in my allowing of questions. This
portion is for you to get clarification on testimony that the gentlemen and ladies
present to us at this meeting. You that will be sitting in the specific standing
committees will get into the specific discussion and that would be the appropriate
place for those types of questions and discussions with each other. Any other
questions for the gentleman on what he has shared with us this morning.
If not, Mr. Piuta, thank you very much for your dedication.
MR. PLUTA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And God bless you all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, obviously we have some technical difficulties, the Chair will be calling a
recess for this time till 10:30 a.m.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
January 5, 2007
Page 33

(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:18 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:45 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The fifth of January, 2007 meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with our agenda.
COUNTY CLERK: Yes, Mr. Chairman, we would note that written testimony has been
submitted and copies have been duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, we shall accept testimony written for today's meeting
as received.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
RECEIVED FROM THE FOLLOWING WERE MADE A PART OF
THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING:
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

Jim Hentz;
Joseph D. Pluta, President, West Maui Improvement
Foundation, Inc.;
Bruce Curtis;
Eve Clute; and
Elizabeth Soloff, Café Chocolat.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no, the Chair will ask is there anyone else that wishes to
provide oral testimony before we close that portion of the meeting for today. Seeing
no one coming forward, Members, again with no objections oral testimony for today's
agendized meeting shall be closed.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following County Communications were presented.
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COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO, 07-1

- KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated December 11, 2006)

In accordance with Section 17 of Ordinance No. 3289, reporting on transfers from the
General Fund to the Bond Fund as of November 30, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla,
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-1.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to file
County Communication 07-1. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair, this is a report from the Finance Director on
the transfers that have occurred from the General Fund to the Bond Fund to
complete CIP projects as of November 30, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor
of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk,
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NO, 07 2
-

-

DAVELYNN M. TENGAN, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated December 12, 2006)

Pursuant to Appendix A of Ordinance No. 3390, transmitting a copy of a grant award
letter dated December 7, 2006, from State of Hawaii, Department of the Attorney
General, for the Domestic Violence Investigations Program in the amount of $49,010
for the period October 1, 2006 to May 31, 2007.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla,
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 07-2.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to file
County Communication 07-2. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
This is a copy of a grant award letter from the Department of, of the Attorney General
for the Domestic Violence Investigations Program. The program is for the period of
October 1, 2006 to May 31, 2007 in the amount of $49,010.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.

Mr. Clerk.
NO. 07-3

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR, (dated December 14, 2006)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Maui Planning Commission due to the resignation of Diane Shepherd.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 07-3.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to file
County Communication 07-3. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: The communication, Chairman, is merely a report, to report the
resignation of Diane Shepherd as commission member of the Maui Planning
Commission effective December 12, 2006 [sic]. And we extend our gratitude to
Ms. Shepherd for her contribution, participation and volunteering to serve on one of
this County's toughest and demanding commissions and for that we thank her for the
years of service that she's given to the people of this County.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further discussion?
Ms. Anderson and then followed by Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I, I too would like to add my mahalos to Dr. Diane Shepherd for serving all the years
that she has. She is a owner of a veterinary clinic and the time that she spent with
our Planning Commission was time she did not have to devote to her business so it
was a great sacrifice on her part, and all of us are very grateful for her service.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I too would like to give my personal thanks for the service. I think Ms. Shepherd and,
Dr. Shepherd she really contributed a great deal to the process. And I think she
brought many years of her experience in particularly special management area which
was very near and dear to her heart. And I think that many times people that serve in
the capacity of commissioners, they don't realize until they actually get into the job
the great financial burden that it also imposes, Because if you're serving in that
capacity, many of these people are not devoting that time and attention to their
business. So I think it really is very much appreciated. And to all the people that
serve in that capacity and also make the financial sacrifice, I really appreciate it.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Further discussion, Members. Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNC1LMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTAN1LLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
NO. 07-4 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 29, 2006)
Requesting referral of matters from the 2005-2007 Council term that were referred to
the Council Chair for the 2007-2009 term at the Council meetings of December 1,
2006 and December 19, 2006.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members before entertaining a motion regarding these, the
following County Communication 07-4, -5, and -6, 1 would ask that you refer to my
memo as your Chair to you the Members of this Council dated January 5, 2007
regarding the three county communications.
My comments to you Members this morning is that these as explained in the
memorandum, especially 07-4 has been referred to your Chair from the last Council
and that we will be recommending with the attachments, which of the current
standing committees they will go to. Zero seven dash five is pursuant to committee
reports adopted at our Council meeting of December 19, of the last term and of
course 07-6 are items pending at the end of the term that were referred to the Chair
pursuant to our rule of Section 19.
Some other thoughts I just would give quickly to you is that part of the referrals is also
in assisting us as we move forward. And as I shared with you some very light
comments on January 2, the committee structure that we are attempting to see if we
can move the people's work forward is also to help us be able to prioritize some of
our key areas.
And for one I have had very good discussions with Members. I think Ms. Anderson,
as moving forward on our Water Resources Committee understands the need about
the codification of the rules of the old Board of Water Supply. And that will be one of
the top priorities and directions I would be assisting her and her Committee, those of
you that will be sitting on that Committee to move that program area forward. I
believe we tackle this big nut, things may be able to flow better and we can all work
together with the new Water Director and our Mayor Tavares in moving that program
forward. And I can see great improvements through our leadership we will receive
from Ms. Anderson.
Also it is no secret that we have not stopped working from the last term regarding the
workforce housing policy that is already in effect by passage from the last term. And
we have received comments from various sectors of our community. Mr. Mateo is
already, from the last term and continuing through the beginning of this term, working
on the incentive side of the policy, of how we can provide a improved and additionally
balanced program to ensure that we get the houses built for our people. And we'll be
looking at his leadership in working with his Committee members in moving the
incentive policy as a key priority of the Committee to be done at the beginning of this
term.
The other areas that I believe is top priority is the continued direction we have started
pretty much eight years ago on continuing to strengthen the fiscal policy and
standings of this County. We currently enjoy and I'm very biased, I make that very
clear, that I believe the County of Maui is the strongest government entity in the State
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of Hawaii. We have sound fiscal programs and policies. We have made hard
decisions to allow this County to have additional options that I believe our sister
counties would enjoy and would love to have. But it is part of the hard decisions that
some of you that are in these seats have made, and those that served in the past
have made, that gives us this opportunities to have more choices than be dependent
upon the revenues from the State with specific strings attached not to this County's
benefit.
It is also my continued priority that Budget and Finance, to be chaired by
Mr. Pontanilla will continue randomly, to, to continue the practice of auditing the
departments, particularly performance auditing. And that is a tool that I share with
you Members, that is not to look at whose to, to state what's the problem and who to
blame. It is a tool for us to recognize what our departments do well, commend them
for those areas and efforts of personnel and programs. But it is also the tool of
knowing where we need to put attention and resources for the improvement of that
department to function in serving our community.
We have through six committees, have the opportunity to have now an open day
within the work structured week. And that will be available for committees to finish up
their workings prior to the Council meeting on Friday as well as for this body to
consider opportunities should the need arise to create a subcommittee of a standing
committee. Or to establish as our rules will allow, a special committee to address a
specific concern that is pressing before the community. And we have placed in our
schedule those abilities so that we can move forward quickly, make those addresses,
come to the Council for final decision and get the work done for this County.
So I just share that as my primary thoughts regarding the key priorities to move
forward. Because we have gone to six committees, each committee is a critical
component of the whole. There's no such thing as a major committee and a minor
committee. The Council has only major committees, okay, and I have expressed that
participation is open to all Members at all times. So, that will be continued practice of
this body of full participation and as we move forward Members, once, upon
entertaining the motion regarding the referrals of the three communications, I will be
happy to answer your questions or to have staff provide some comment should that
be appropriate.
Stating that Mr. Clerk, will you please bring forward the three communications.
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(NO. 07-5

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 29, 2006)

Requesting referral of matters pending before various committees at the end of the
2005-2007 Council term that were referred to the Council Chair for the 2007-2009
term.
NO. 07-6

- G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 29, 2006)

Requesting referral of matters that the prior Council referred to the Council Chair for
the 2007-2009 term pursuant to committee reports adopted on December 19, 2006.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman.
I MOVE TO CONSIDER COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 07-4,
07-5, AND 07-6 CONCURRENTLY.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Victorino to consider
County Communications 07-4, -5, -6, concurrently. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you.
This will allow all of the referrals to be made in one motion where we'd be able to
expedite the referral of these matters to the various standing committees.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Discussion, Members on the motion. Having none, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is, yes, thank you. All opposed, say "no." Motion is carried.
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE THAT THE MATTER LISTED IN COUNTY
COMMUNICATION NOS. 07-4, 07-5 AND 07-6 BE REFERRED TO
THE VARIOUS STANDING COMMITTEES AS FOLLOWS:
1.

TO THE BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
COUNTY COMMUNITY NOS. 06-292, 06-293, 06-294 AND
06-295.

2.

TO THE LAND USE COMMITTEE:
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 89-91, 00-242, 01-240,
01-334, 02-27, 02-40, 02-46, 02-98, 02-135, 02-145, 02-199,
03-157, EXCUSE ME, 03-57, 03-76, 03-213, 04-233,
04-248, 04-249, 05-108, 05-151, 06-55, 06-81, 06-101,
06-236, 06-247, 06-313, 06-314; AS WELL AS GENERAL
COMMUNICATION NO. 02-1; AND A MISCELLANEOUS
COMMUNICATION DATED SEPTEMBER 24, 2001.
TO THE PLANNING COMMITTEE:
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 01-150, 01-190, 01-277,
02-94, 02-95, 03-275, 04-134, 04-207, 05-92, 05-112,
05-123, 05-329, 06-104, 06-117, 06-178, 06-250, 06-275,
06-276, 06-296, AND 06-297; AS WELL AS COMMITTEE
REPORT NOS. 06-110 AND 02-24; AND BILL
NOS. 66 (2006), 67 (2006), AND 77 (2006).
TO THE POLICY COMMITTEE:
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 06-263 AND 06-311, AS
WELL AS BILL NO. 114 (2001).
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AND TO THE PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES
COMMITTEE:
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 03-195, 04-220,
05-131 [SIC], 05-194, 05-267, 05-281, 05-288, 05-350,
06-56, 06-57, 06-69, 06-83, 06-153, 06-193, 06-208, 06-237,
06-251, 06-265, 06-278, 06-288, 06-298, 06-309, 06-312,
06-315, AND 06-316; AS WELL AS COMMITTEE REPORT
NOS. 04-74 AND 05-131; AND THE MISCELLANEOUS
COMMUNICATION DATED SEPTEMBER 19, 2003 [SIC].
AND CHAIRMAN TO THE WATER RESOURCES
COMMITTEE:
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NOS. 05-138 [SIC], 05-39,
05-41, 05-42, 05-43, 05-44, 05-45, 05-46, 05-47, 05-48,
05-115, 05-271, 05-273, 05-319, 05-320, 05-331, 05-356,
06-72, 06-160, 06-166, 06-182, 06-228, 06-279, AND
06-317; AND THE MISCELLANEOUS COMMUNICATION
DATED SEPTEMBER 16, 2005.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion made by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Victorino, that
refers those items attached to County Communication 07-4, -5, -6 to the standing
committees of this Council. The Chair would just say under Public Works and
Facilities Committee, Members, the Miscellaneous Communication is dated
September 23, 2003.
Thank you, Mr. Mateo, I know that was a very long motion.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And well done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, thank you.
We're under discussion, Members. Any comments? Having none, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
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VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried,
Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NOS. 07-4, 07-5 AND 07-6.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Ms. Anderson to file
County Communication 07-4, 07-5, 07-6.
Any discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Thank you very much Members and thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 07-7 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 28, 2006)
Relating to nominations to boards, committees, and commissions.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-7 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-8 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 28, 2006)
Relating to matters pertaining to the Maui County Legislative Package.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-8 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-9 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 28, 2006)
Relating to requests for indemnification authorization submitted by the Department of
the Corporation Counsel.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-9 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-10 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 28, 2006)
Relating to matters pertaining to the Hawaii State Association of Counties.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-10 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-11 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 28, 2006)
Relating to requests for settlement authorization submitted by the Department of the
Corporation Counsel.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-11 be referred to the Policy Committee.
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NO. 07-12 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 28, 2006)
Relating to requests for authorization of special counsel submitted by the Department
of the Corporation Counsel.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-12 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-13 - G. RIKI HOKAMA, COUNCIL CHAIR, (dated December 29, 2006)
Relating to requests for Council approval of proposed affordable housing projects
pursuant to Chapter 201 H, Hawaii Revised Statutes.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-13 be referred to the Policy Committee.
NO. 07-14 - GLENN T. CORREA. DIRECTOR OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
(dated December 11, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE OF
DONATION FROM MAUI ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY, INC., TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION, COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 13-8, CHARTER OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI (2003), AND
CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-14 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
NO. 07-15 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.LC.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT (dated December 7, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
SEWERLINE EASEMENTS FOR THE ROYAL LAHAINA RESORT BULK
SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-15 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
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NO. 07-16 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR, (dated December 22, 2006)
Transmitting the following:
1.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF POLICE"; and

2.

A proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF A
GRANT OF FUNDS FROM STATE OF HAWAII, DEPARTMENT OF
ATTORNEY GENERAL CRIME PREVENTION & JUSTICE AWARENESS
DIVISION RELATING TO HAWAII ANTI-TRAFFICKING TASK FORCE."

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-16 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-17 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR, (dated December 22, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
APPENDIX A OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI
AS IT PERTAINS TO THE DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT."
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-17 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-18 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR, (dated December 22, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
THE DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY."
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-18 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 07-19 - LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR, (dated December 22, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
ESTIMATED REVENUES, THE DEPARTMENT OF PARKS AND RECREATION,
TOTAL OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)."
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-19 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 07-20 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated December 29, 2006)
Relating to the matter of Maui Lani Project District Phase III approvals.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-20 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-21 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated December 29, 2006)
Relating to the matter of shoreline access.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-21 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 07-22 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER,
(dated December 29, 2006)
Relating to condominium property regimes in Maui County Agricultural Districts.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-22 be referred to the Planning Committee.
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NO. 07-23 - JO ANNE JOHNSON, COUNCILMEMBER, (dated December 29, 2006)
Transmitting a draft resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE MAUI PLANNING
COMMISSION BILLS TO, RESPECTIVELY, ENACT A STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION AMENDMENT, A COMMUNITY PLAN AMENDMENT,
AND A CHANGE IN ZONING FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT LAHAINA, MAUI,
HAWAII FOR THE PROPOSED WEST MAUI HOSPITAL AND RELATED
ANCILLARY MEDICAL FACILITIES."
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-23 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 07-24 - MICHAEL W. FOLEY, DIRECTOR OF PLANNING,
(dated December 18, 2006)
Relating to Community Plan Amendment and Change in Zoning applications filed by
Grace Condos, on behalf of 120 Hanna Highway LLC, for the Paia Town Center,
transmitting pertinent documents and the following:
1.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE
PAIA-HAIKU COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM
SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL TO BUSINESS/COMMERCIAL FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT PAIA, MAUI, HAWAII"; and

2.

A proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING
FROM INTERIM DISTRICT TO B-CT COUNTRY TOWN BUSINESS
DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT PAIA,
MAUI, HAWAII".

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-24 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 07-25 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT (dated December 27, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD
WIDENING LOT FOR THE TEXEIRA AND MEDEIROS SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-25 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
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NO. 07-26 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT (dated December 27, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD
WIDENING LOT FOR THE STICE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO SECTION
3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 07-26 be referred to the Public Works and Facilities Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, you have the Chair's recommendation of referrals
regarding County Communication 07-7 up to and including 07-26 on the left hand
margin of your agendas. Is there any requests or questions regarding the referrals?
Ms. Johnson,
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, this is just a small typographical error on No. 07-24
and Hanna Highway has two "n" instead of only the one that it's supposed to have,
so I would just ask that that be reflected properly.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Hanna Highway is spelled correctly according to the
document submitted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, the Chair had the same thought and question and for
whatever reason the applicant has chosen to spell it that way. So-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Or misspell it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well it was a conscious decision made by the applicant.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, so.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you for that clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, thank you.
Further questions or considerations from the Members regarding the
recommendations of referrals.
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Having none, those items shall be referred to the various standing committees of this
Council as so noted.
Mr. Clerk.
The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 79 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING EDWIN YOUNG A CONDITIONAL
PERMIT FOR THE OPERATION OF NAHIKU MARKET PLACE, FORMERLY KNOWN
AS BLUE POOL MARKET PLACE, WITHIN THE COUNTY AGRICULTURAL DISTRICT
FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT NAHIKU HOMESTEAD, HANA, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO PASS BILL NO, 79 ON SECOND AND FINAL
READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 79 of 2006 on second and final reading. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON YOUR BEHALF MOVE TO AMEND BILL NO. 79 BY
INSERTING THE WORD "BLUE" BEFORE THE PHRASE "POOL
MARKET PLACE" IN SECTION 1, LINE 4.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
January 5, 2007
Page 51

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Mr. Molina, seconded by

Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As explained in your January 3, 2007 memo which was sent to all of the Members,
this amendment corrects an typographical error in the bill where the word "Blue" was
inadvertently deleted during the revision process.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We are now back to the main motion, as amended.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Bill No. 79 grants a request from Edwin Young for a two year conditional permit to
allow for the continued operation of the Nahiku Market Place on approximately one
acre of land at Nahiku Homestead. Bill No. 79 passed first reading at the prior
Council's meeting of December 19, 2006 following the recommendation of last terms
Land Use Committee. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Further discussion, Members? If not prior to asking for your vote, the Chair will be
calling a short recess subject to the call of the Chair. Please don't leave.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:17 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:18 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: This Council meeting of the fifth January, 2007 shall return to order.
Members before you is a motion, as amended to pass Bill 79 on second and final
reading.
Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill 79, Draft 1 passes second and final reading; nine, zero.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 80 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 14,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO IMPACT FEES FOR
TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN HANA, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, the Chair's comments to you at this time regarding Bills 80, 81, 82, 83, 84,
and 85, the Chair is open to deferring this to a time set certain as allowed by the rules
to the next scheduled Council meeting of 19th January, 2007 at a meeting to be
convened at 9:00 a.m. in this Chambers to allow us to have additional time for full
review of the legislation prior to a final decision by you, the Members.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SO MOVE.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, no objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, the Chair would prefer to do this procedurally, please, since we,
we are on legislation for final approval. So, have a motion by Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, we have a second by Ms. Balsa that Bills 80, 81, 82, 83, 84,
85 shall be deferred to the 19th of January, 2007 regularly scheduled Council
meeting.
Any discussion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I, I fully support this I think we need to have the time for, specifically for new
Members and even for us old Members to review this because it's my recollection
Mr. Chair, that the last time we had this on our agenda there was a discussion. I
think that we have deferred this once before but there was discussion that the
Finance Department needs to get their procedures in place in order to implement this
ordinance. And so I would like some communication from them that we're ready to
move on this and that would give us that time hopefully.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your comments.
Any further comments, discussion? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And just for the public's information, I know there's
discussion that's going to come up on this, the South Maui and West Maui
transportation, or traffic impact fees. Those at present are not a part of the
consideration, I believe they have-CHAIR HOKAMA: That is correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: --they sent back to committee or are they part of the
communications that we just referred today?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe that was part of the referral-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that was done.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to make sure that the public did not lose
sight that because they don't see the South and West Maui here, that they're
automatically missing. They are not missing, they are just temporarily displaced.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They are, these are the districts, Members, for, for our new colleagues,
that were not included in the first round of traffic impact fees legislation for
consideration. And so this bills will be part of what would have the program or policy
for the whole island of Maui by districts.
So we are clear and it is part of the record, Mr. Clerk, will you please read the
remaining bills that will be deferred to the next Council meeting and then we will, the
Chair will ask for the decision on the motion.
(ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 81 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO IMPACT FEES FOR TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY
IMPROVEMENTS IN PAIA-HAIKU, MAUI, HAWAII
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 82 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO IMPACT FEES FOR TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN
MAKAWAO-PUKALANI-KULA, MAUI, HAWAII
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ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 83 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING TITLE 14, MAUI COUNTY CODE,
RELATING TO IMPACT FEES FOR TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN
WAILUKU-KAHULUI, MAUI, HAWAII
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 84 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 5.22,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO BICYCLE TOUR BUSINESS
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 85 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION 2.40.030,
REPEALING CHAPTER 12.17, AND AMENDING TITLE 20,
MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO OUTDOOR LIGHTING STANDARDS)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Is there any further discussion before the Chair asks for a decision? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Just one comment on Bill No. 84. I can support the motion relating to Bill No. 84,
which is an ordinance amending Chapter 5.22 of the Maui County Code, which
relates to the bicycle tour business.
I believe this is a, a very worthy consideration. It will give Corporation Counsel

additional time to provide us a response, a question I had asked last year as to how
the $5 million figure for the insurance policy was arrived at.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BALSA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Thank you, Members.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 86 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI, AS IT
PERTAINS TO REVENUES - RATES, FEES AND ASSESSMENTS
FOR THE RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE HOUSING REQUIREMENT
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING BILL
NO. 86.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Mateo to pass
Bill 86 on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
MR. CHAIR, I MOVE TO AMEND BILL NO. 86.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, before the Chair will entertain the motion, I would ask
Mr. Pontanilla to please detail the, the amendment please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
AS REFERENCED IN MY MEMO DATED JANUARY 4, 2007 I AM
MOVING THAT THE THIRD PAGE OF BILL NO. 86 (2006) BE
AMENDED BY STRIKING THE HEADINGS IN THE
"MISCELLANEOUS" CATEGORY UNDER THE "SPECIAL
REVENUE/TRUST AND AGENCY", ENTITLED "WEST MAUI
TRAFFIC IMPACT FEE" AND "KIHEI-MAKENA TRAFFIC IMPACT
FEE", ALONG WITH THE RELATED FEE DESCRIPTIONS AND
MAUI COUNTY CODE REFERENCES.
The purpose of Bill No. 86 is to amend the Fiscal Year 2007 Budget, Revenues and
Rates, Rates and Fees and Assessments (Appendix B) to establish means by which
the residential workforce housing requirement may be satisfied.
Bill No. 86 (2006), which passed first reading on December 19, 2006, anticipated the
passage of Bill No. 77 (2006), relating to traffic impact fees for the West Maui and
Kihei-Makena Community Plan areas. Bill No. 77 (2006) passed first reading on
December 5, 2006, and was expected to pass second reading on December 19.
Therefore, Bill No. 86 (2006) incorporated language establishing traffic impact fees
for West Maui and Kihei-Makena.
Bill No. 77 (2006) did not pass second and final reading on December 19, but was
instead referred to the Council Chair for the next Council term. Accordingly, my
amendment corrects Bill No. 86 by deleting provisions for the West Maui Traffic
Impact Fee and the Kihei-Makena Traffic Impact Fee, immediately preceding the
newly added Residential Workforce Housing Requirement.
I request that the Members favorable consideration of these amendments and the
subsequent action of passing on second and final reading of Bill 86, as amended.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.

The Chair recognizes the motion to amend made by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by
Mr. Molina. As well Members, the Chair will also direct you to the second page of the
January 4, 2007 memo to you, the Members, from Mr. Pontanilla regarding the
amendment he has just proposed.
Again the amendment is recommending striking the headings in the "Miscellaneous"
category under "Special Revenue/Trust and Agency", entitled "West Maui Traffic
Impact Fee" and "Kihei-Makena Traffic Impact Fee", along with the related fee
descriptions.
We're under discussion.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, this is the item that I was referring to a bit earlier. For
the public's information one of the difficulties that we had with regard to the impact
fees for traffic for South and West Maui was already alluded to because of the
implementation with regard to Finance and the actual collection mechanism of the
fees. So, that was not dealt with and that is why these are coming out.
I also think it's helpful though, Mr. Chair, that we understand that at some point in
time these measures and these statements from my understanding will be reinserted
within the legislation once these particular items are actually approved. Is that
correct, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: This amendment is only as it relates to placing in the appropriate
appendix of the current fiscal years budget, the fee descriptions and schedules so
that 1) The workforce residential policy is currently in effect upon adoption after the
override of the Mayor's veto. It is part of what I consider a housekeeping measure so
that we can allow, insure that the departments have no reason to continue to process
those applications and stop those proposals because of the inability 1) to know the
fee and 2) where to place the fee upon receiving by the department. So that is my,
my comments, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay so, thank you, Mr. Chair. And based on that
comment then, if something is in process, which, to which the affordable housing
requirement would have been applicable, if there is a component that speaks to the
impact fee as it relates to traffic, that fee would not be imposed upon that
development. Is that correct?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I believe, the fee regarding the proposal that's going through, it still

needs to be determined by the departments on the formula that we've allowed
through the parameters of the workforce legislation. And, you know, as I understand
it, in participating with the last Council that six of us were on, that this was just the
one missing component to make sure that this new housing policy can be really
implemented. And, I don't know if any of the other Members of the last Council see it
differently, but that is your Chair's understanding, Members.
Okay, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, and, and I just wanted to make sure for my own
purposes that at some point in time, the wording, or the requirement within the
affordable housing fee, that still is applicable. And until such time as the fees are
actually set, and able to be collected, that this would be an interim measure. Is that
correct?
So in other words, what they are going to do is they would still have to pay whatever
fee were to be imposed at some future time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be my understanding. And I would be happy to re-verify that
to you the Members of this Council, after this meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That's all I wanted to make sure is
that, you know, people weren't slipping through the cracks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We all share that same sentiment, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, it is also my understanding.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Mateo.
VICE-CHAIR MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
And as the former Chair of the Housing and Human Services Committee last term,
your explanation and interpretation is correct.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Mateo.

Any questions or further discussion on the motion to amend? Having none, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BAISA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE,

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Members, we are back now to the main motion as amended.
Mr. Pontanilla, any further discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No further discussion.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Members, any further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES:

COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, BA1SA,
JOHNSON, MEDEIROS, MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICTORINO, VICE-CHAIR MATEO, AND CHAIR
HOKAMA.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES:

NONE.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Bill 86 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
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ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of January 5, 2007,
was adjourned by the Chair at 11:51 am.
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